

Summary of Bill (as amended):


Senate Bill 290 as amended by SSA 1 – This bill establishes safety and regulatory standards for mixed martial arts (MMA) competitions in Wisconsin. The new standards include regular health exams for athletes, licensed physicians at ringside during each match; on-site emergency medical personnel; testing for communicable diseases and performance enhancing drugs and other licensing requirements for promoters, referees, judges, and athletes. The legislation also includes in-ring standards designed to make MMA competitions as safe as possible for the athletes participating.





Specific regulations ranging from the number of officials required at each match to the weight of the athletes’ gloves are spelled out in the legislation and SSA 1. These specifics can be found within the attached Legislative Council memo.





SB 290 as amended does NOT interfere with existing regulations for professional boxing in Wisconsin. This legislation only creates a set of safety standards for the sport of MMA.





Assembly Substitute Amendment 1 makes largely technical changes to the bill. It authorizes an additional 3.0 full-time positions funded by program revenue. It also includes a definition of what MMA competitions are NOT to avoid regulating small single discipline events, such as karate classes, and single discipline events designed on a point structure as opposed to knockout or submission structured events. Examples of a single discipline event could include a child athlete karate competition in which there is no intent to cause physical damage to an opponent.  [ASA1 to SB 290 adopted 9-0]


Fiscal Effect:


The Department of Regulation and Licensing (DRL) estimates there are increased costs to the department.  However, these costs will be fully covered by Program Revenue from new licensing fees for events and contestants. DRL is also given rule-making authority to adjust the fees if necessary. The fee structures are set up so that larger events pay higher fees than smaller events.





Supporters Message:


Wisconsin is one of only 10 states that currently does not have any regulatory or safety standards for MMA competitions


This legislation establishes safety standards to increase the safety of competition participants and includes new rules for athletes, promoters, referees, officials and others.


By establishing standards, Wisconsin can attract major event promoters to bring their events to the state allowing Wisconsin to receive the economic benefits which accompany these events.


Opponents Message:


None apparent





Key Supporters:


Representative Pedro Colón, Senator Dave Hansen (authors); Wisconsin Professional Police Association; Milwaukee Police Association; Tavern League of Wisconsin; Department of Regulation and Licensing





Key Opponents:


No institutional opposition has surfaced





Committee Vote:


On December 16, 2009, the Assembly Committee on Consumer Protection recommended passage of SB290, as amended, on a vote of 9-0.





Senate Committee on Labor, Elections & Urban Affairs, 5-0.  Senate, 32-0 (Robson absent).





Ranking Member Author of Bill Summary


Tyler August; Office of Rep. Tom Lothian (6-1190)
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